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WOODLANDS MEDICAL PRACTICE

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP
A forum for patients to express their views and opinions to help deliver the best possible healthcare.
MINUTES of a meeting of the Patients’ Forum, held at the Woodlands Medical Practice, Chadderton Health Centre, on Thursday, 7th February 2019, at 6.30 p.m. 

PRESENT: There were 17 members present, as follows: Elaine Brown, Lynda Cleary, Jose Cosgrove, Peter Gammons, Peter Hawksworth, Mike Kenny, Brian Longbottom, Sue Marley, Peter Matthews, Fil S Moore, Philip Rothwell, Christine Stopforth, John Stopforth, Carol Stott, Trevor Taplin, Tony Tomlinson and Isobel Wilson. Peter Gammons was in the Chair, with Peter Matthews as Secretary.

IN ATTENDANCE: There were three members of the Practice present, as follows: Matthew Cooper (Practice Manager), Dr Samuel Kemp (Practice GP) and Jane Higginson (Senior Practice Nurse). Also in attendance was Carly Harper, Engagement Officer, Oldham Cares.

1. APOLOGIES: Apologies for absence were received from Alan Barthram, Sue Brady, Margaret Brereton, Louise Crosby, Diane Gammons, Jean Mitton, Joe Oliver, Maureen Scott, Barbara Smithies, Gareth Thompson and Beryl Willis.
2. MINUTES: The Minutes of the previous meeting, held on Thursday, 11th October 2018, were read AGREED as a correct record.

3. MATTERS ARISING: Among matters arising from the Minutes were the following:
a) FLU CLINICS: The Practice Manager REPORTED that the annual programme of flu clinics offered by the Practice had started on Monday, 15th October 2018, with a quadravalent vaccine for patients under the age of 65, and a trivalent vaccine for patients over the age of 65. However, in the case of the latter there had been a shortage of the vaccine, which led to additional clinics having to be provided. For the next flu clinics, to be held in October 2019, NHS England had promised that there would be an adequate supply of vaccine made available. Following discussion, it was AGREED that members of the Patients’ Forum would be on hand to offer support by their presence at the flu clinics, as had happened in previous years.
4. PRACTICE NEWS & UPDATE: The Practice Manager REPORTED that the Practice was currently undergoing a major renovation and redecoration, with a consequent need to provide alternative accommodation and parking facilities for Practice staff and patients alike. The work was expected to be completed by 1st April 2019. 
The Practice Manager further REPORTED that the number of GPs in the Practice had been enhanced recently by the appointment of Dr Charles Philbin as a Trainee GP, and by the return of Dr Ian Wilkinson as a locum GP. 
5. GP APPOINTMENT BOOKING SYSTEM: The Chair welcomed Dr Samuel Kemp to the meeting and invited him to make a presentation on the new GP Appointment Booking System. Dr Kemp explained that for some time there have been issues with the availability of appointments to see a GP at the Practice with understandable frustration being expressed by many patients at the current system of making appointments. Therefore, from Monday, 10th December 2018, changes had been made to the appointment booking system, with more emphasis on a triage telephone consultation before an appointment was made, so that patients would be offered a greater opportunity to see a GP or another medical practitioner, such as a Clinical Pharmacist or Practice Nurse, who would be able to offer a range of appropriate medical specialisms and skills mix. 
He further explained that the majority of medical issues seen at the Practice did not require an urgent on the day appointment and the Practice would be increasing its number of pre-bookable appointments. As a result, appointments were no longer being offered on the day to patients who queued at the Reception Desk early in the morning. Patients who telephoned the Practice requesting to be seen on urgently on the day were now being booked into a triage telephone consultation whereby the on-call GP would telephone them back and assess the appropriate course of action. All urgent issues, such as infections, severe pain and a worsening existing medical condition, would be triaged by the GP, with the option of offering a face to face appointment on the day to those patients deemed to require urgent clinical assessment. It was hoped that the new booking system would result in a greatly improved service for all patients. After its initial operation, there would be a review of the new system and any changes thought necessary would be made. 
Following the presentation, a detailed discussion followed. During the discussion it was stressed that patients may continue to make an appointment with the GP of their choice, if possible, or for an on-going or follow up appointment by making a pre-bookable appointment at different times of the day up to four weeks in advance. Such pre-bookable appointments may be made at the Reception Desk, by telephone or on-line. In addition, a consultation exercise had recently been carried out by the Oldham NHS Clinical Commissioning Group concerning the provision of medical services as an alternative to patients visiting their own GP Practice or the Accident & Emergency Department of the local hospital. The essence of the proposed changes was to provide a new urgent care treatment service delivered by Urgent Care Centres offering bookable urgent GP appointments and an Acute Visiting Service for patients in their homes who were unable to visit a GP Practice. It was already possible to make an appointment to see a GP out of surgery hours seven days a week by contacting either Innovative GP Care at www.igpcare.co.uk/7dayservice, telephone number 0161 934 2827 or Go To Doc Healthcare at www.gtdhealthcare.co.uk, telephone number 0161 336 5958. It had to be noted, however, that such appointments would not necessarily be made with the GP, or at the Medical Practice, of the patient’s choice.
6. OLDHAM CARES HEALTH HUDDLE: The Chair welcomed Carly Harper, Engagement Officer, Oldham Cares, to the meeting and invited her to make her presentation on the Oldham Cares Health Huddle. In her presentation Carly Harper briefly high-lighted the work of Oldham Cares with its particular emphasis on improving the links between the health and social care systems, and involving a whole range of groups and individuals in the process.
However, because of the lack of time, it was agreed to re-invite Carly Harper to the next meeting to speak in further detail about The Health Huddle and its importance in the work of Oldham Cares. (For further information please visit the website at www.oldhamcares.com).
7. ANY OTHER BUSINESS: Among the items of any other business was the following:
  
a) GREATER MANCHESTER HEALTH & SOCIAL CARE PARTNERSHIP: The Secretary REPORTED that on Tuesday, 29th January 2019, he had attended the meeting of the Citizen Network of the General Practice Advisory Group of the Greater Manchester Health & Social Care Partnership. From 1st April 2016 the ten Greater Manchester Local Authorities, together with their GP Clinical Commissioning Groups and NHS Hospital Trusts, had been given a devolved budget of £6bn by the Government for health and social care across Greater Manchester. As a result, the Greater Manchester Health & Social Care Partnership had been created, with a major focus on primary care through its General Practice Advisory Group. The latter represented the interests of 486 Medical Practices and more than 2,000 GPs in the Greater Manchester area. The GPAG has its own Patient Participation Group, described as the Citizen Network. (For further information please visit the website at http://www.gmhsc.org.uk).
8. DATES OF NEXT MEETING: Following discussion, it was AGREED that the next meetings of the Forum would be held on Thursday, 2nd May and 3rd October 2019, at 6.30 p.m.                                                                                    
Peter Matthews (Secretary).  
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